Faculty Senate Council    
November 9, 2011

Present:  Amer, Aoki, Bennett, Bravo, Cai, Dreher, Fedder, Hasen, He, Kitts, Lu, Meyer, Newsom Kerr, Numan, Ostrov, Panich, Popalisky, Powers, Quatman, Ramon, Shanmugam, Stewart-Frey, Sunwolf, Turkeltaub, Willemsen, Zanfagna, Zarghamee
Excused:  Greenwalt, Kreitzberg, Racine, Whittall

Absent:  Curry, Li, Pellettieri, Woolley, Yan
Invited Participants:  Eleanor Willemsen, Work-Life Committee; Daniel Ostrov, Benefits Committee; Michael Meyer, University Coordinating Committee Chair; Katherine Aoki and David Popalisky, Arts Ambassadors; Marc Bousquet, American Association of University Professors (AAUP); Michael Engh, S.J., President; Dennis Jacobs, Provost    

1.   The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Past President Riley.  

· The discussion on the process for tenure decisions has been deferred 
· There will be a meeting on December 7

· Elected to the Promotion for Senior Lecturer Committee:  Barbara Murray, Theatre and Dance; Steven Fedder, Chemistry and Biochemistry; Edward Schaefer, Mathematics and Computer Science; Aldo Billingslea, At-Large; Jill Goodman-Gould, English

· The minutes from the October 12 meeting were approved by the majority with one abstention.

2.  WORK-LIFE COMMITTEE
Chair Professor Willemsen reported that the committee is seeking two replacements.  Nominations and self-nominations can be sent to her at ewillemsen@scu.edu.  The current members are James Bennett, Religious Studies; William Prior, Philosophy; consultant Diane Dreher, English.  

3.  FACULTY VOTING RIGHTS     

Past President Riley opened the discussion of faculty who are serving in administrative roles by presenting a motion prepared by President Greenwalt:
Anybody on a full-time faculty contract, including faculty who serve in administrative roles, can vote in faculty elections.


The motion was moved and seconded.  In the discussion that followed, it was suggested that if a person was eligible to serve on a Faculty Senate committee, then they would be eligible to vote; if not eligible to serve, then they would not have voting privileges. After discussion about the need for more information, that is, practice at other schools, what positions would be affected, voting only in certain elections, number of courses taught, course releases, a motion was made and seconded to table the issue. Twenty-seven voted in favor of tabling with 1 abstention. 

4.  BENEFITS COMMITTEE

Professor Ostrov reminded the faculty that this is open enrollment time.  He noted that the maximum annual amount employees can contribute to their 403b plan is rising from $16,500 this year to $17,000 next year.  He said that very positive discussions are being held about potential changes to TIAA-CREF offerings.  Professor Ostrov emphasized that employees should consider whether or not they should get a Health Care Waiver.  Those who elect to have the waiver receive $150 per month if they choose to be covered under their partner's insurance plan.  He stated that the Benefits Committee is currently planning to poll SCU employees to see how, within any given tier (employee, emp + 1 dependent, emp +family), to balance the desire to have equal SCU contributions to the various health plans vs. the desire to keep the more expensive plans economically viable.

5.   BOARD OF TRUSTEES AND FACULTY RELATIONS
Professor Meyer reported that he had met with the Board’s Academic Affairs Committee.  He said they appeared to be quite interested in having a relationship with the faculty but seemed to be cool on the idea of faculty having a seat on the Board.  Professor Meyer said the Governance Review Report suggests that the chair of the Academic Affairs University Policy Committee be an ex officio member of the Board’s Academic Affairs Committee, thereby making the chair a member of the Board.  
Professor Meyer proposed that the Faculty Senate form a small group to ascertain what the faculty really wants in a relationship with the Board.  He suggested sending nominations and self-nominations to President Greenwalt to form the group to determine how the two groups can work together more often and openly.
6.  ARTS AMBASSADORS PILOT PROGRAM
Professors Aoki and Popalisky reported that the Pilot Program came out of a discussion in the Arts Core Committee to disseminate the various arts offered on campus.  They have hired three student ambassadors who will work to foster a climate at SCU where students understand the power of the arts to thoughtfully and joyfully impact their lives. Their activities are intended to encourage students to pursue classes beyond the fulfillment of the Arts Core requirement and participate in extracurricular creative activities in order to foster their education as whole persons.  For more information, please see http://www.scu.edu/careercenter/students/jobs-new.cfm?task=view&id=1329.
7.  AAUP

Professor Bousquet reported that there is again interest in forming a chapter on campus, and that he functions as the Webmaster of the organizing committee.   He said that this time and in the past, the impetus to form a chapter came from the role of lecturers – their contract renewability and their rights in performance evaluations.  He reported that in all AAUP chapters the members have an equal vote in governance.  Professor Bousquet said that there will be an open forum in November 30 on bias and discrimination in lecturer evaluations.  Elections will be held in late January.  For more information, please see http://www.aaup/org/aaup/issues or send mail to pbousquet@scu.edu.
8.  CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

President Engh reported that the Governance Review Report recommendations are being reviewed by the University Coordinating Committee, the Planning Action Council, the Academic Affairs University Policy Committee, and the Faculty Senate.  He said that an open forum is planned for 2012.  Provost Jacobs said that the report contains many laudable themes, one of which is an orientation to new members of the institution on how the University operates.  He said that this theme as well as collaboration and transparency are others that resonate in the report.
It was commented that the hiring and renewal process for faculty is onerous due to the several levels of approval required whereas before decisions were made at the departmental level.   Another comment referred to the process whereby department chairs are chosen by their dean from a pool of three candidates brought forward by the department.  It was suggested that more reliability and trust should be given to the departments in making some of these decisions as they are more familiar with the ethos and personnel of their departments.  Another comment was the lack of clarity of the chair’s power, that is, which decisions can be made solely by the chair and which should be made with faculty input. Noted also is the practice of a dean dealing mostly with the chairs with little or no communication with the department faculty.  
Any documents distributed at this meeting are available by calling the Faculty Senate office at 554-5035.  Please refer to http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.
